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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 23 January 2018, 
at The Limes, High Street- 8.12pm.

PRESENT:	Cllr Robinson (Chairman), Cllr Catherall, Cllr Douglass, Cllr Freeman, Cllr Dixon, Cllr Hallett, Cllr Hull, Cllr McInulty, Cllr Oakley, Cllr Geraghty, Cllr Sams, Cllr Woodhouse, Cllr Spenceley, Cllr Hirtzel
District Cllr Cathcart, District Cllr McCraith
County Councillor van de Ven
Members of Public	12

	01. 
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Cllr Rincón 

	
	

	02. 
	DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA
Cllr Hallett declared a non pecuniary interest under Item 11.1 as an allotment holder.

	
	

	03. 
	AGREEMENT OF MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS
3.1 Parish Council Meeting 21st November  2017 
It was agreed the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 21st  November 2017, copies previously distributed, were a true record and signed by the Chairman.
3.2 Parish Council Meeting 16th January 2018 
It was agreed the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 18th January 2018, copies previously distributed, were a true record and signed by the Chairman.

	
	

	04. 
	MATTERS ARISING
4.1 Update on Cycle Path to Royston Proposal 
No update was made.
4.2 Update on the position regarding the  School Crossing Patrol
Cllr van de Ven reported that she had been in discussions with County Council officers over this area where a crossing would not be an option due to visibility issues. She had asked the Road Safety Engineer for suggestions to improve the junction and speed humps/pads and cushions were a possible option. Raising the entire junction was also a suggestion but there might be some complications with existing drainage. Costs being discussed were between £25,000 -£35,000. Flat top speed humps would cost in the region of £10,000 -£12,000 each. The redesigning of parking spaces in the area, relocation of bus stop and increased footway may also be feasible. It was recommended that early consultation with residents of adjacent properties should take place. Cllr van de Ven stated that all the options were beyond the LHI limit and so suggested that a ‘scheme’ be formed which could then be funded by a combination of funds.
Cllr Dixon asked if the school crossing patrol officer would be lost if changes were made to the junction. Cllr van de Ven replied that the officers would not say one way or another. She asked the Chairman if these proposals could be discussed as an agenda item at a future meeting. The Chairman agreed that once the information had been circulated to Councillors then it could be followed up with an agenda item. He thanked Cllr van de Ven for the update.
4.3 Website Server Migration
Cllr Hallett advised that there was an attempt made to migrate the website on the 13th January 2018 but there was a problem. 
4.4 Update on Community Speedwatch
Cllr Catherall reported that the checks being carried out had shown that there was a  lot of vehicles speeding on The Causeway. There were five volunteers  trained at the present time.
Cllr Hallett advised that he had received a request for a further £94 expenditure in addition to the already approved £3,000. This was because the Speedwatch equipment used by the team was programmed using Bluetooth. It was suggested that it would be more beneficial for the team to have their own android tablet rather than rely on the volunteers personal equipment. The expenditure was agreed.
Cllr Catherall then advised that he had an altercation with a driver who was upset that there was no signage on The Causeway. He had pointed out the Highway Code in relation to lighting columns. Cllr Catherall added that the additional signage for this area was being investigated by the Traffic working group.
4.5 Cemetery Lodge Tenancy
Cllr Hallett reminded Councillors that at their meeting on the 16th January 2018 a tenancy term of six months had been agreed. The Letting Agent had now advised that the term could be shorter than that and renewed on a rolling monthly basis as the Agent and Councillors were aware that this would not be a long tenancy. He proposed that the tenancy be for a three month period and after that renewed on a monthly basis. Councillors agreed with the proposal. Clerk to advise the Letting Agent Intercounty.
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	05. 
	CORRESPONDENCE
5.1 General Data Protection Regulations CAPALC Proposal Investigation
An update had been provided on the position regarding the new legislation which would come into force in May 2018. NALC was actively campaigning with Government on some of the more difficult parts of the legislation which applied to Parish Council. CAPALC were looking at providing a service that would cover the county and asked interested Council’s to let them know. This would be a county wide chargeable scheme to meet the burdens placed on Councils by the new legislation without the need for some of the additional expense of having to employ a Data Protection Officer. CAPALC would also be holding workshops in March 2018 on GDPR for Clerks and Councillors.
Cllr Spenceley reported that he had attended a presentation on GDPR and advised this was the best way forward. Councillors agreed that the Clerk express an interest in the service.
5.2 Remembrance Service 2018
A communication had been received from Vic Nickson who has suggested that as the 100th anniversary of the end of the First World War would be in November 2018 the village should commemorate the occasion in some way. He was planning to hold a launch meeting during February 2018 and asked representatives from various areas of interest across the village to come up with some ideas. 
The Chairman invited Mr Nickson to speak to attendees. Mr Nickson stated that he would like to see the Parish Council take a big lead in the commemoration and also hoped that Bassingbourn Barracks would be involved. Cllr Catherall had already expressed his interest in helping and agreed to represent the Parish Council. The Chairman asked Councillors to think of ideas to report back at the next meeting.
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	06. 
	OPEN FORUM
6.1 School Crossing Patrol
Concern was raised by some residents over the suggestion of raised surfaces at the crossroads junction. The meeting was reminded that in Kneesworth speed humps were installed only to be removed due to the effect they had on the old properties along the A1198. These structures were also noisy. One resident advised that he had observed children crossing the road in the absence of the crossing patrol officer. People took a lot more care and it worked well. Another parishioner advised that he had witnessed the crossing patrol officer having to step back from an approaching car. He suggested that the crossing needed to be made more conspicuous with the flashing lights kept clear of vegetation. 
The Chairman advised that a full discussion would take place on the recommendations made by the County Council in due course where the issues raised would be considered.
6.2 War Memorial Green
Concern as expressed over a heavy vehicle reversing off the main road to  access Number 4 North End. This had churned up the grass. It was confirmed by another resident that the vehicle was an oil delivery lorry which, due to parked vehicles, could not deliver the oil to the property from the road. The driver had been made aware of the damage caused.
 
	
	

	07. 
	FINANCES
7.1 Payment of accounts
Invoices were checked by Cllr Hallett.
THE POST OFFICE (SCDC)
Cemetery Lodge Council Tax						      £325.00
VIKING
Replacement printer and ink cartridge (inc.£16.56VAT)			        £99.36
CAMBRIDGESHIRE CONSTABULARY HQ
Collapsible speedwatch sign & hi-viz jackets (inc. £29.00 VAT)		     £ 174.00
INFORMATION COMMISSIONER
Renewal of data protection registration					    £    35.00
PLAYDALE PLAYGROUNDS
Balance of invoice for work on Elbourn Way & South End areas (inc. £2700.00 VAT)	                                                                                                         £16200.00
THE POST OFFICE (SCDC)
Hire of The Limes for meetings Oct 2016 –December 2017		    £  310.00
E-ON
Pavilion electricity (inc. £3.62VAT)					    £    76.04
TOTAL									  £17219.40
It was noted that the invoice for Playdale Playgrounds was forward funding in anticipation of Section 106 money.
Proposed Cllr Freeman, seconded Cllr Douglass. Agreed.
The following payments were made at the Finance & General Purposes committee meeting on 5th December 2017 and 2nd January 2018 
MORELOCK SIGNS LTD
Community Speedwatch equipment purchase (inc. £468.80VAT)	                 £2812.80
MRS S WALMESLEY
Clerks salary 1/11/17 –30/11/17					                   £792.01
BUCHANS LANDSCAPES
Grounds mtce November  2017 (inc. £273.32 VAT)	£1639.92
Cut back 5 trees on North End (inc. £10.00 VAT)		£    60.00
Cut Clunch Pit Path (inc. £5.00VAT)			£    30.00
Grounds mtce December 2017 (inc. £273.32 VAT)	£1639.92               £3369.84
BASSINGBOURN URC
Hire of Church Room for Recreation Ground meetings 2017 6 x £10                £60.00
CAMBRIDGESHIRE ACRE
Renewal of membership 2018 (inc. £9.25VAT)				    £   55.50
HALES PRINTERS
Newsletters								£740.00
THE POST OFFICE
SCDC Cemetery Lodge Council Tax					£325.00
SLCC
Renewal of membership 2018 						£128.00
MRS S WALMESLEY
Clerks salary and expenses1/12/17 –31/12/17				£854.73
HMRC
PAYE October 2017 –December 2017					  £99.62
PLAYDALE PLAYGROUNDS LTD 104039  13/12/17	                      £16200.00
7.2 Agreement of subsidence repair quotation (South End recreation ground)
Cllr Freeman explained the history of the subsidence. Part of the recreation ground had been repaired a few years previously. Three contractors had been approached for quotations but only one had responded. The Recreation Ground Committee had considered the options and agreed to recommend the following –
· To lift turf on a sunken area approximately 45 metres long by 5 metres wide running parallel with the cricket wicket on the small football pitch. Prepare the area for top soil level and lay new turf on the prepared area
The cost for this work would be £6292.00 plus VAT. Cllr Freeman added that he had inspected the recreation ground the previous weekend and the subsidence was severe. 
Cllr Hallett stated that the recreation ground budget for the current financial year had been used but advised that there was some unused budget in the maintenance allocation. By using this the work could commence before the start of the new financial year. Councillors agreed the expenditure and  that the work should proceed as soon as possible. Cllr Freeman would liaise with the contractors. Clerk to confirm the contract with the contractors.
7.3 Agreement of Budget/Precept 2018/19
The Chairman advised that this had been discussed at the last couple of Finance and General Purposes committee meetings. He thanked Cllr Sams for his work on this.  The final draft budget and proposed precept had been circulated to Councillors. The budget and the precept for £70,000, for the next financial year, was agreed. Clerk to make the demand to South Cambridgeshire District Council.
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	08. 
	PROCEEDINGS OF COMMITTEES
Councillors had received the minutes of the committee minutes. Cllr Hallett asked for the following permission –
8.1.1 Planning Committee
Cllr Hallett asked the Parish Council to delegate the approval of the Memorandum of Understanding, relating to the Neighbourhood Plan, to the Planning Committee.  This was agreed.
 No other questions were raised.

	
	

	09. 
	COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLOR REPORTS
9.1 County Council
Cllr van de Ven reported on a cycling scheme keen to encourage cycling from the villages to Cambridge. She added that a cycling link from and to villages would be more beneficial than to Cambridge.
The County Council would be meeting to agree their Budget for 2018/19 at a meeting on the 6th February. £38million cuts were to be made with £4million still to be found.  The General Purposes Committee had agreed a 2.99% increase in council tax and there would be a debate now whether this additional funding would fund the reserves or services. 
It was expected that Shire Hall would be sold and the County Council would then move to Alconbury or Northstowe. The new Mayor had instigated a review of the new layer of Government. He now held the Transport and Highway authorities.
Cllr van de Ven then stated that there had been a lot of questions about plastic and recycling paper. She had arranged some visits during February to the recycling depot in Waterbeach. As the elections were to be held in May Cllr van de Ven was also organising an event to promote becoming a Parish Councilor. This would be held in Meldreth on the 3rd February.
9.2 District Council
Cllr McCraith reported that the District Council were to meet on the 25th January. The Local Development Plan was the main issue and the council were waiting for the final report from the Inspector. The timescale of this was in the hands of the Inspector who was aware of the concerns regarding the delay. 
Cllr Cathcart advised that the new combined authorities Land Commission was to investigate all public land. The Local Governance Review was also looking at parish boundaries. Parish Councils were urged to review their boundaries with neighbours.
The Chairman thanked the District and County Councillors for their reports.

	
	

	010. 
	WORKING GROUPS
10.1 Bassingbourn Village College Liaison
No report available.
10.2 Pavilion Project
Cllr Catherall reported that the next meeting of the Working Group would be held on the 5th February 2018. The project was progressing well and there had been interest from quite a few parties. The Planners were though being slightly difficult. 
Cllr Freeman asked Cllr Catherall to visit the recreation ground when the football team was there. He had received a lot of complaints from the players and local residents over the delay in the project. Cllr Catherall agreed to provide an update in the next Village Voice and also on the website. He also wanted to invite the players from the Football Club and Cricket Club to the next working group meeting for their input.  

10.3 Conservation
Cllr Hallett reported that the working group had met to plan their timetable. They had arranged to meet on the 24th March at the Clunch Pit, and the 7th April would be the village tidy.
10.3.1 Agreement of Funding for work at the Clunch Pit wood
Mrs Bond, from the Conservation group was invited to speak. She advised that a local conservation expert had recommended brush cutting the top area of the trees in order to encourage the best plant growth. He had also recommended removal and replanting of some of the shrubs. A representative from Hunts Wildlife Spaces, Bernard Hunt, had provided a quotation to carry out the cutting which would be £400. 
Cllr Hallett reminded Councillors that the remaining conservation group budget would cover this cost. Councillors agreed the expenditure. The Clerk was asked to liaise directly with Mr Hunt and arrange the work which he had advised would be carried out in March prior to the working party on the 24th.
10.4 Affordable Housing
There was no update made.
10.5 Local Heritage
There was no update made. 
10.6 Village Voice
10.6.1 Chairman’s Letter
The Chairman reported that following conversations between Ian Dewar (CAPALC), Cllr Spenceley and the Clerk he had also spoken to Mr Dewar about the Village Voice. Mr Dewar was satisfied that the Parish Council was acting in the correct manner regarding the Chairman’s monthly update and was happy that the disclaimer at the bottom released the Parish Council from any liability. The only point suggested was that the Clerk viewed the Chairman’s report, to ensure that there was nothing derogatory, before publishing. The Chairman criticized Cllr Spenceley for contacting CAPALC.
10.7 Traffic
The working group were to consult with parishioners on whether to pursue the installation of bollards opposite the SPAR shop. The consultation would be in the February edition of the  Village Voice.
10.7.1 LHI Project Submission Update
Cllr Catherall was to attend the County Council Panel meeting on the 5th February to support the bid for funding towards the project in 2018/19. He advised that a little detail was known about the format of the meeting and asked that the County and District Councillors give their support.
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	11.
	ALLOTMENTS
11.1 Request for Grant for maintenance, materials and equipment
Cllr Hallett reminded Councillors that there was a budget in the current financial year for the allotments. It was agreed when the Allotment Society was set up that they would be self financing.  A request had been made for some communal equipment plus materials for repairs to the communal shed at a cost of £890 which was within budget. It was proposed by Cllr Hallett, seconded by Cllr Freeman, that the expenditure be approved. All Councillors in agreement.

	






	

	12.
	COUNCILLORS ITEMS FOR INFORMATION AND REQUIRING THE URGENT ATTENTION OF THE CLERK
12.1 Change of date for Parish Council AGM
The Clerk advised that due the election in May 2018 the AGM had to be held within 14 days. The AGM had therefore been brought forward from the scheduled date to Tuesday 15th May 2018.
12.2 Contractor Hedge work
Cllr Dixon advised that the Parish Council contractors were keen to get on with additional work before the new grasscutting season. She was aware that there was some work needed in the Elbourn Way play area. It was agreed that this would be put on the agenda for the next Finance and General Purposes Committee so that a decision could be made on the expenditure.
12.3 Knutsford Road verge
Cllr Hull expressed his concerns over the muddy bank by the bin on Knutsford Road. He was aware that someone had slipped on the mud and suggested laying some paving slabs in the area. The Chairman agreed to look to see what could be done. This would be an agenda item for the Finance and General Purposes Committee.
12.4 Village Voice Bank Account
Cllr Spenceley asked for an update on the bank account. Cllr Catherall reiterated his update from the last Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting where he reported that he had been carrying out some investigations as there were concerns over any potential claims which the signatories may be liable for. He suggested any Councillors concerned over this to obtain legal advice.
Cllr Spenceley then referred to the questions he had been asking Councillors and the Clerk over the past couple of years, relating to the Village Voice, and the questions he wanted to put to CAPALC (NALC) regarding the legality of the publication, which were not supported by Councillors.  The Chairman suggested that any further questions should be directed through the Village Voice working group who would then liaise with the Parish Council if needed. 
12.5 A1198 Milestone
Cllr Hallett had been made aware of a Milestone which needed attention and he agreed to investigate.
12.6 Village Grit Bins
Cllr Hirtzel referred to recent snowfall stating that she did not believe residents used the provided grit bins. She agreed to publicise that they were there for the public and would also check that they were full.
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	13.
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
Tuesday 20th March  2018
	
	




The meeting was closed at 9.35pm.
